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Submission to the Senate Environment, Communications, Information Technology and the Arts legislation Committee re:

Plastic Bag Levy (Assessment and Collection) Bill 2002

Plastic Bag (Minimisation of Usage) Education Fund Bill 2002

It is my understanding that Australians use approximately 7 billion plastic bags a year.  This equates to over one bag for every citizen every day.  The result of this massive usage of plastic is visible and invisible.  Bags blow about open urban areas, cover landfill sites and dangle from trees.  They create an eyesore and environmental hazard.  Each year up to 100,000 birds, dolphins and whales choke on bags which they mistake for edible jellyfish.  Bags cause blockages in the storm water system, causing minor flooding.  

Unfortunately, while Australians have become more environmentally aware of their consumerism over the last 25 years, they have not reduced their demand for plastic bags.  Australians achieve high rates of recycling of paper, glass and aluminium, yet recycle only 3% of the plastic bags used.  Most end up in landfill.

It is time that the issue of plastic bag usage and disposal was tackled decisively with the environment in mind.  I heartily endorse the proposed 25 cent bag levy.  This is a reasonable charge.  Alternative reusable bags are readily available at costs from $1 to $5.  These bags are a very practical alternative to using plastic bags and are long lasting and durable.

There will be issues associated with the uptake of the Bill.  However it is not likely to cause anything more than disruption to shopkeepers  and consumers for a few months as they adjust to the scheme.  The example of how well the introduction of a levy has worked in Ireland provides a sound basis for a successful program in Australia.  Local examples of using bags levies include the Ikea stores, where bag usage dropped by over 95% at their Moorabin store when bags were charged at 10 cents.  There is widespread public acceptance of a levy – 52% want to recycle or use alternatives to plastic bags according to figures released by David Kemp.  

The use of funds raised through the levy to educate people about and effect minimisation of the damage caused to the terrestrial and aquatic environment by plastic bags is to be applauded.  The proposed use of funds raised through the levy  to address the environmental problems caused by bags, provides a clear link between participating in a problem and paying to fix it.  This will allow consumers to view the levy as something that deals with a tangible problem.  Acceptance of the levy is likely to be higher than if funds raised went into general revenue.

The positive impacts these Bills will have on the both the built and natural environment far outweighs any inconvenience or short term costs associated with the implementation.  I trust that the Committee will do their utmost to expedite the passage of these Bills through the Legislature.

Yours sincerely, 

Matthew Potter

